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RE: Follow Up Request for District Position on Parental Notification of 

 Gender Dysphoria Symptoms Manifested at School 

 

Dear Mrs. Philemond:  

 

Thank you for your letter dated September 14, 2022. I believe it took us closer to a 

resolution on this issue. The Parents have a few follow up questions. 

 

On behalf of over thirty parents (hereinafter the “Parents”) with children in the 

Hilliard School District, on August 15, 2022, I sent you a letter wherein I asked you, in 

short, whether the school will require school officials to notify parents when their child 

manifests symptoms of gender dysphoria at school. You answered that this is the “default 

expectation” of the school, but the school will make exceptions when there may be a 

“health or safety concern at issue.” Also, you offered a very generalized statement that 

the school follows applicable law. 

 

It is rather obvious that when a child is being abused by their parents that the 

school will not work with parents as normal. Also, it is obvious that a child who merely 

discusses sex and gender confusion issues solely within the confines of discussions with 

a counselor is likely to benefit from the confidentiality afforded counseling.  

 

However, those are not the situations the Parents are concerned about. Again, the 

school superintendent is receiving this question because he said the law is unclear and 

that, pursuant to Title IX, a teacher would be putting his/herself at great personal risk if 
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teacher were to “out a kid” to their parents without the child’s permission, when the 

teacher is not a counselor.  

 

In addition to the Superintendent’s statement and a host of other items, there are 

a few other items that are causing serious concerns among parents that I want to point 

your attention toward. The Parents’ concern is that there are activists within the schools 

in the District who are actively undermining the District’s standards and the rights of 

parents to direct the upbringing of their children.  

 

The Parents have a right to know if the following acts are part of the District’s 

standards, whether it violates the District’s policies, and whether these items violate the 

Parents’ rights to control the upbringing of their children.  

 

1. Survey Questions 

 

I possess direct evidence that teachers asked children—in a written survey (that I 

have a copy of) what pronouns a child prefers at school . . . and in a different, subsequent 

question, the survey asked what pronouns the student prefers the teacher use when 

speaking to parents. Since this was class-wide, it was not limited to situations involving 

health and safety, abuse, or confidentiality.  

 

2. “I’m Here” Badges 

 

I am also aware that some Hilliard District teachers—not counselors—are wearing 

so-called “I’m Here” badges that identify particular teachers as a “safe person.” The 

badge is accompanied by a holder that says “If you are not a safe person or do not support 

LGBTQ+ youth or issues, please do not wear or display the ‘I’m Here’ badge.”  

 

That badge and the accompanying badge holder is distributed by the local 

teacher’s union and emanates from the NEA-LGBT+ Caucus. This badge, and the holder 

that the badge came in, has a QR code linking to material giving instruction on sexual 

positions and suggested books that are not part of the District’s standards. The 

Superintendent acknowledged in writing the material is “adult” material. The QR code 

can be scanned by students from far away and a student testified at a recent Hilliard 

School Board meeting that she was given one of these badges (she held one of the badges 

up at the Board meeting). 

 

The union admits the intention of the badge is to attract discussion from children 

about personal, intimate sexual matters—which will allow teachers (not counselors) to 

know who the most vulnerable children in Hilliard School District are. I have an email 



Page 3 of 4 

September 16, 2022 

 

from the President of the Hilliard teacher’s union, Linna Jordan, basically doubling down 

and defending her dissemination of this badge. It also came to my attention that President 

Jordan was personally passing out sexual literature and/or badges last week at Davidson, 

and the President was asking people if they were “friend for foe” before giving the 

materials out. 

 

3. Displays of Sexual Content to Children, at School 

 

I am also aware of materials posted by a teacher, at a school, that contain 

educational materials about sexual materials that are not part of the district standards. I 

have a copy of the bulletin board. It has definitions of sexual items which, I am guessing, 

are not part of the District’s standards.  

 

Follow Up Questions 

 

So hopefully, you can understand why the parents are concerned about ideological 

and political activism at this District that would undermine parental rights. It seems the 

teacher’s union and President Linna Jordan in particular, are actively organizing an effort 

to educate students in materials that are not part of—and perhaps contrary to—the 

District’s standards. Meanwhile, these materials label certain people including parents, 

teachers, and school officials as “unsafe.” They are doing so in partnership with an 

organization with tremendous resources: the NEA and its LGBTQ+ Caucus.   

 

Thus, the Parents respectfully request unambiguous answers to the following 

questions:  

 

1. Was the Superintendent’s statement about “outing a kid” consistent with 

the policies of the Hilliard School District? We would like a direct answer. 

 

2. What is the definition of a “default expectation” as referred to in your letter? 

And are there consequences for teachers who ignore the “default 

expectation” and use different pronouns with children than when talking 

to the childrens’ parents (excluding situations of abuse, confidential 

counseling, or similar situations)?  

 

3. What are the definitions of “health and safety concerns” as it relates to 

persons who “are not a safe person?”   

a. Teachers are disseminating materials that say a person who does not 

support LGBTQ+ youth or issues is an “unsafe person.” As a lawyer, 

you know that Americans have a right to know what conduct will 
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result in legal consequences (i.e., the void for vagueness doctrine). 

Thus, is the District’s policy that a person (such as a parent, teacher, 

etc.) who is “not a safe person” by virtue of their perceived lack of 

“support for LGBTQ+ issues” qualify as “health and safety 

concern?”  

b. In particular, will the district take a parent’s opinions, thoughts, 

utterances, religious precepts, etc. into consideration as a “health 

and safety concern?” Should parents know that certain expressions 

could shut them out from information about their children learned 

at the District? Specifically, will the District take parent’s expression 

related to so-called “gender-affirming treatment” into 

consideration?  

 

4. Do the two questions presented to students last month—in writing—violate 

school policy (i.e., asking for a student’s preferred pronouns and then  

asking the student what pronouns they want teachers to use when speaking 

to parents)?  

 

We greatly appreciate the timeliness of your last response. Again, you may reply 

to my contact information in the header. We will wait thirty (30) days for an answer, 

which will be until October 17, 2022. At that time, if we have no answer, then we will seek 

to require an answer from the District in federal court.  

 

 Thank you,  

 
Joshua J. Brown (0089836) 

Ohio Attorney at Law 

jjb. 

 

CC:  

Julie C. Martin, Legal Counsel 

Hilliard City Schools 

Scott Scriven LLP 

250 E. Broad St., Suite 900 

Columbus, OH 43215 

Phone: (614) 222-8686 

Fax: (614) 222-8688 

julie@scottscrivenlaw.com 

 


